
FINDLAY CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 
  

REGULAR SESSION                       August 4, 2015                      COUNCIL CHAMBERS 
 
 

ROLL CALL of 2014-2015 Councilmembers 
 

ACCEPTANCE/CHANGES TO PREVIOUS CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES: 
 Acceptance or changes to the July 21, 2015 public hearing minutes for the rezoning of 101 Shinkle Street (Ordinance No. 2015-054). 

 Acceptance or changes to the July 21, 2016 public hearing minutes for the rezoning of 810 N Cory Street (Ordinance No. 2015-055). 

 Acceptance or changes to the July 21, 2015 Regular Session City Council meeting minutes. 

 

ADD-ON/REPLACEMENT/REMOVAL FROM THE AGENDA: - none. 
PROCLAMATIONS: - none. 

RECOGNITION/RETIREMENT RESOLUTIONS: -none. 

 
 

PETITIONS: 

Street vacation request – Clinton Street 
Valerie Obenour, is requesting a vacation for the north-south alley adjacent to Lots 4 and 5 in Block 7 of the Cory’s Briggs Avenue Addition to 
the City of Findlay (length 200 feet).  Needs to be referred to City Planning Commission and Planning & Zoning Committee. 
 
 
Zoning amendment request – 115 E Pine Avenue 
Jodie Wolford would like to change the zoning to R3 Single Family High Density.  It currently is zoned as C2 General Commercial.  Needs to 
be referred to City Planning Commission and Planning & Zoning Committee. 
 
 
 

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS:  
William Clark – signage regulations/City beautification 
Mr. Clark is not happy with The Courier’s recent article suggesting that Council is considering further amendments to the sign regulations 
contained in the City Zoning Code.  He expressed his opinion about this portion of the Zoning Code as recommended by the prior Planning 
Director.  He recommended at that time that the City get out of the sign regulation business in commercial districts all together.  Business 
owners are faced with enough regulations and to be told by someone who has no idea what signage they can afford or will be best for their 
business is beyond ridiculous. 
 
He pointed out in previous letters that the sign rules of the downtown have left them with the situation where there are a dozen restaurants 
from Lincoln to the bridge on Main and side streets, but someone from out of town approaching Main at Main Cross can stop and look both 
ways on Main Street and have no clue there is a restaurant in either direction. 
 
Council’s only action regarding signs should be repeal of all portions of the ordinance with exception of the provisions at intersections to 
prevent lockage of the view of traffic.  Safety is a factor to always be considered and requiring all business to have only placards along the 
street constitutes the safety hazard of drivers constantly slowing or coming to a stop to read the minute signs. 
 
He feels this is a good place for Council to start cleaning up and eliminating unneeded regulations. 
 
During discussions on City beautification and past mistakes, consideration should be given to correct other past mistakes like putting Court 
Street and its 24 parking places back around the Courthouse and taking the curve out of Broadway and re-establishing the 37 parking places 
lost in front of the Library. He would like to narrow sidewalks in the downtown area to pre 1963 width and reinstate angle parking on both sides 
of the street.  This would probably eliminate trees and benches, but narrow sidewalks crowded with people are more beautiful than those that 
are tree lined and empty. 
 
 
Board Chairman Ed Reading – Hancock County Performing Arts Center/Executive Director Jim Kreutzberg/Hancock County 
Performing Arts Center – appropriation of funds for parking 
Construction of the Hancock County Performing Arts Center (HCPAC) continues to make progress in Downtown Findlay.  Installation of the on-
site parking lot has started and is scheduled to be completed within the next couple of months.  The HCPAC parking lot will not only serve as 
parking for events and programs inside the HCPAC, but it can also be used as festival grounds to host outside community events.  Since the 
HCPAC is a community center, a portion of the parking spaces should be open to the public when the parking lot is not otherwise being 
utilized. 
 
The HCPAC is proposing to open 86 parking spaces on weekdays from 8am-5pm with a vision that employees of downtown businesses can 
utilize the spaces.  These parking spaces should reduce the need for downtown employees to park along the streets and alleys.  With 
additional available parking in the streets and alleys, downtown customers can have access to street parking closer to the businesses they are 
visiting. 
 
The City of Findlay will realize additional community benefits with an investment in this parking lot.  Mainly, the City will have the ability to 
partner with the HCPAC during festivals.  There are a number of community events that could use the HCPAC parking lot as an event 
grounds.  These events could be partnered with performances and programs inside the building to provide the community with additional 
entertainment and education. 
 
This proposal aligns with the Downtown Revitalization initiative that Council originally appropriated funds to earlier this year.  That funding has 
since been reimbursed by Marathon Petroleum’s downtown expansion leaving the original Downtown Revitalization appropriation as a 
potential funding source for our proposal. 
 
City Council’s consideration to appropriate $255,155 from the Capital Improvements Fund to reimburse a portion of the construction costs of 
the parking lot is requested.  Needs to be referred to the Appropriations Committee. 
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ORAL COMMUNICATIONS: - none. 

 
 
 

REPORTS OF MUNICIPAL OFFICERS AND MUNICIPAL DEPARTMENTS: 
Findlay Fire Department Fire Chief Josh Eberle – Hancock Wood Electric Cooperative donation 
On behalf of the Findlay Fire Department and the Findlay Fire Fighters, Chief Eberle thanked Hancock-Wood Electric Cooperative for their 
$200.00 donation.  The Fire Department, in cooperation with Findlay Firefighters Local 381, operates a smoke detector program that aims to 
provide city residents with smoke detectors at no cost.  The $200.00 donation from Hancock-Wood will assist the Findlay Fire Department in 
this endeavor and will be used to purchase smoke detectors which will increase safety for area residents.  A reallocation of $200.00 from the 
General Fund to the Fire Department #332300 for the purchase of smoke detectors is requested.  Ordinance No. 2015-068 was created. 
 
 
Officer/Shareholders Disclosure Form from the Ohio Department of Commerce Division of Liquor Control for Guru Kirpa Enterprises 
LLC, dba Punjabi Kitchen, located at 15085 Flag City Drive, Findlay, Ohio for a D1 liquor permit.  This requires a vote of Council.  
 
Gregory R. Horne, Chief of Police – for Guru Kirpa Enterprises LLC, dba Punjabi Kitchen, located at 15085 Flag City Drive, Findlay, Ohio.  A 
check of the records shows no criminal record on the following: 

Jasvir Bajwa 
 
 
City Engineer Brian Thomas – 2015 Sewer Cleaning (Large Diameter) Project No. 35652400 
By authorization of Ordinance 2015-010, a bid opening was held for this project on July 24, 2015.  One bid was received from Lake County 
Sewer of Willowick, Ohio.  In addition to the base bid, four (4) alternates were also submitted.  By combining the base bid of $125,819.50 plus 
Alternate 1 of $19,500.00, the contract amount totals $145,319.50.  The three (3) remaining alternates combine for a total of $15,870.00. 
 
The project is included in the 2015 Capital Improvement Plan with the budgeted amount of $150,000.00.  In January of this year, $10,000.00 
was appropriated for project design and startup.  $140,000.00 is requested to cover the contract, inspection, and contingency.  Legislation to 
appropriate funds is requested. 
 FROM: Sewer Fund        $ 140,000.00 
 TO: 2015 Sewer Cleaning #35652400       $ 140,000.00 
Ordinance No. 2015-069 was created. 
 
 
 
Health Commissioner Stephen Mills - child and family health services grant 
The Findlay City Health Department is pleased to announce that they have been awarded a Child and Family Health Services grant from the 
Ohio Department of Health.  This award will enable them to continue the work begun in their previous grant period which includes completing 
their 2015 Community Health Assessment, as well as develop a new three (3) year community health improvement plan in conjunction with 
their community partners.  They will continue to provide nutrition and physical activity programs, as well as their new Baby & Me Tobacco Free 
Program. 
 
The grant cycle for this award year began on July 1, 2015, however, they just received their Notice of Award.  Emergency appropriation of 
$50,589 to Project #3195500 2016 Child and Family health Services Grant is requested so they can begin work on this project as soon as 
possible.  The NOA is attached as verification.  Ordinance No. 2015-068 was created. 
 
 
 
Health Commissioner Stephen Mills – University of Findlay donation 
The Findlay City Health Department has been an active partner in the Hancock County Opiate Abuse Task Force since its inception in 2010.  
Many important initiatives have been developed as a result of this vital task force and I am pleased to announce the latest:  Project DAWN.  
Project DAWN stands for Deaths Avoided With Naloxone and will allow them to provide the opiate overdose reversal drug naloxone to first 
responders and at risk individuals in Hancock County.  This program will lower overdose deaths in our community as just one piece of a 
multifaceted effort to address the drug abuse issue that we face. 
 
The University of Findlay College of Pharmacy, another important partner in the Opiate Task Force, has provided a $1,500.00 donation to 
begin implementation of the program.  The check has already been received and deposited, so an appropriation of the $1,500.00 donation to 
Project #31955500 Project DAWN is requested by emergency so that they may begin work on this program as soon as possible.  Ordinance 
No. 2015-068 was created. 
 
 
 
Findlay Water Treatment Plant Superintendent Jeff Newcomer – Cyanotoxin testing equipment grant 
Resolution #019-2015 was adopted allowing the Water Treatment Plant to apply for a grant through the OEPA for Cyanotoxin testing 
equipment.  This grant has been approved and legislation to appropriate the grant funds to purchase the testing equipment is requested. 
 FROM: OEPA grant        $ 30,000.00 
 TO: Cyanotoxin testing equipment #35754600       $ 30,000.00 
Ordinance No. 2015-068 was created. 
 
 
 
Traffic Commission minutes –July 20, 2015. 
 
 
Parks and Recreation Board minutes – July 20, 2015. 
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COMMITTEE REPORTS: 

An AD HOC COMMITTEE met on July 27, 2015 to discuss sick pay accrual payout upon retirement from the City of Findlay. 
We recommend the Law Director be charged with revising the definition of retirement as shown in paragraph of D and E of Section 20 of the 
city Ordinances to bring the definition in compliance with State Law and submit the proposed changes to the Ad Hoc Committee for additional 
consideration. 
 
 

A COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE meeting was held on Wednesday, July 29, 2015 to discuss the City’s annual debt review. 
 
 
 
 

LEGISLATION: 
RESOLUTIONS: - none 
 
 

ORDINANCES 
ORDINANCE NO. 2015-059 (salaries for elected officials)                 third reading 
AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING THE SALARIES AND BENEIFTS FOR ELECTED OFFICIALS OF THE CITY OF FINDLAY, OHIO, 
BEGINNING JANUARY 1, 2016 AND ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2019, REPEALING ALL ORDINANCES IN CONFLICT, AND DECLARING 
AN EMERGENCY. 
 
 
ORDINANCE NO. 2015-067 (Indigent Defense agreement)            second reading 
AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF FINDLAY, OHIO, TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT FOR CALENDAR 
YEAR 2015 WITH THE HANCOCK COUNTY PUBLIC DEFENDER COMMISSION FOR A TOTAL OF NINETY-FIVE THOUSAND DOLLARS 
($95,000.00) FOR SAID CALENDAR YEAR, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. 
 
 
ORDINANCE NO. 2015-068                                first reading 
(FFD smoke detectors donation; WTP Cyanotoxin testing equipment; Health Dept grant & donation)  
AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING FUNDS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. 
 
 
ORDINANCE NO. 2015-069 (2015 sewer cleaning)                   first reading 

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING FUNDS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. 
 
 
 
 
 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 
OLD BUSINESS 
NEW BUSINESS 
































































